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1. Introduction

Je vous remercie de m'avoir invité à partager avec vous l'état de
la situation concernant le processus canadien d'évaluation
environnementale.

It is timely that we pause in June 1994 to consider the current
environmental assessment system and to look ahead to the advent
of the Canadian Environmental Assessment Act (CEAA). June seems
to be a benchmark month in the evolution of the Canadian
environmental assessment process.

It was in June 1984 that the federal Cabinet adopted the
Environmental Assessment and Review Process Guidelines Order, or
EARP, which outlines the current environmental assessment process
for projects.

In June 1990, the federal government introduced its environmental
assessment reform package, featuring a policy assessment process,
a participant funding program, and Bill C-78 - the draft CEAA.
June 1992 saw CEAA receive Royal Assent. And now, in June 1994,
we continue to work toward CEAA's proclamation and subsequent
implementation.

2. The Impetus For Reform

The underlying impetus behind the drive to reform the Canadian
environmental assessment (EA) process is the growing
understanding - and concern - among Canadians about the
relationship between our economic activities and our natural
environment.

With increased awareness has come a greater appreciation of EA as
an essential tool to effectively integrate economic and
environmental imperatives.

over the past few years, about seventy court cases on EARP have
heightened the need to reform the current system. These court
decisions reflect shifting public values about the environment.

In addition, it has been clear for some time that modernization
of the federal EA process is required in order to implement a
truly workable system that is more efficient, effective,
harmonized, and fair.

The government's announcements on the need to implement EA reform
are a major impetus for action. The government signalled its
determination to promptly implement CEAA in its September 1993
"Creating Opportunity" (the Red Book) and related documents. The
Red Book also revealed the government's intention to "green"
CEAA1s regulations, demonstrated its interest in creating a CRTC-



style model for the Agency, and indicated its intent to legislate
intervenor funding. The recent Speech from the Throne confirmed
the government commitment to proclaim CEAA.

3. The Present EA Process

EARP. the Environmental Assessment and Review Process Guidelines
Order, is the current federal process governing EAs of projects.

The nuclear industry has had considerable experience with EARP
and the earlier federal EA procedures. Examples of proposals
subject to public review under these procedures include Lepreau I
and II, uranium mining and refining in Ontario and Saskatchewan,
aspects of low level waste management at Port Hope, and the
concept of high level waste disposal.

Focusing on public reviews under EARP may reinforce the
misconception that EARP is synonymous with " FEARO" panels. In
fact, less than .1% of projects screened under the process are
referred to the Minister of Environment for public review. This
translates into 4 or 5 referrals per year. The fact behind these
figures is that EARP is primarily a self-assessment system
administered by federal authorities such as the Atomic Energy
Control Board (AECB).

A few words about the history of EARP will help us understand the
current situation. In 1984, Cabinet approved the EARP Guidelines
Order which codified the EA procedures that had evolved
informally under earlier Cabinet directives dating back to 1974.
At that time, politicians and EA administrators alike assumed
that the key element of EARP was "guideline"; that is, EARP
represented a set of preferred EA procedures which federal
authorities were encouraged, but not compelled, to follow. The
courts, however, have offered different, and not entirely
consistent, interpretations of EARP.

EARP has been subject to misinterpretations that have prompted
some seventy court cases across Canada including two Supreme
Court decisions. It is fair to say that a number of key court
rulings have modified EARP significantly and have created
considerable uncertainty about what is required under the
process.

The Raffertv decision held that EARP is a law of general
application, created a "superadded duty" that departments must
respect before making decisions about proposals, and stipulated
that assessments triggered by section 35(2) of the Fisheries Act
should examine fully the potential destruction of fish habitat.
The Qldman decisions directed departments to consider the
environmental effects of a proposal on all areas of federal
jurisdiction. The Oldman Supreme Court's ruling set aside the
Rafferty judgment relating to the Fisheries Act and expanded the



scope of EARP dramatically by requiring that it be applied
whenever a department is about to exercise an "affirmative
regulatory duty" (ARD). Many questions remain about what exactly
ARD means.

Similarly, the Supreme Court ruling in the Grand Council of the
crée v the NEB case directed the NEB to consider environmental
effects of power production as well as the transmission
facilities required to export electricity.

Interestingly enough, there have been virtually no court cases
contesting the application of EARP in the nuclear industry. This
would suggest that the industry and the AECB are doing something
right in managing EAs.

EARP applies to all "proposals" which, in the words of the Order
"include any initiative, undertaking or activity for that the
Government of Canada has a decision-making responsibility".
Proposals which would produce "no adverse effects" can be
excluded from the process as can those undertaken, in certain
circumstances, by Crown Corporations.

However, all other federal proposals are subject to EARP. These
include proposals undertaken by any federal department; those
likely to have an environmental effect on an area related to the
exercise of federal affirmative regulatory responsibility; those
for that the federal government makes a financial commitment; or
development on lands or territories administered by the federal
government. It is important to note, however, that this does not
mean that every decision of the government of Canada is subject
to EARP.

Initiating departments must screen proposals into one of four
categories, specifically where a proposal:

• has impacts that are not significant, and can be mitigated;
the proposal can proceed with needed mitigation.

• would cause significant, adverse, unmitigable impacts; it
must therefore be either modified or ended.

• requires further study; then an IEE (initial environmental
evaluation) is needed before a decision can be made.

• could have potentially significant environmental impacts or
cause public concern; then a panel referral is required.

Panels are independent advisory bodies, comprised of three or
more non-government members, supported by a secretariat usually
provided by FEARO staff. Strict rules governing conflict of
interest apply to the selection of panel members, and every
effort is made to ensure that panels contain a broad range of



relevant expertise and perspectives. Where proposals entail
decision-making at both levels of government, joint
federal/provincial panels are commonly established.

Terms of reference, developed by FEARO in consultation with the
initiating department (and with the affected province where
appropriate), are issued by the Minister of Environment to the
panel to outline the scope of the review.. After consultation
with the public, the panel provides guidelines to prepare an
Environmental Impact Statement (EIS).

Following completion of the EIS, and its review by the panel,
public hearings are held to allow all interested persons and
agencies to express their views on the proposal and its impacts.
After the hearings, the panel submits its report to the Minister
of the Environment and to the minister of the initiating
department. In the case of a federal/provincial panel, the
report will, of course, go to the provincial government as well.
The panel's report is released to the public by the Ministers,
usually within a few days. The Government's response normally
follows somewhat later.

4. The CEAA and its Regulatory Framework

(a) The CEAA

The reform of EARP began in 1987 with the release of a discussion
paper. Bill C-78, the product of this reform exercise, was tabled
in the House of Commons in June 1990.

CEAA was subjected to extensive scrutiny during its two-year
legislative review. For example, over 100 witnesses made
presentations on the draft law. This detailed review produced
numerous amendments to the Bill, including entrenching the
concept of sustainable development, eliminating unnecessary
discretionary powers, and strengthening the Act's federal-
provincial co-operative provisions.

As noted earlier, the Act will replace EARP which has prompted
numerous court challenges, high costs, and dissatisfaction
because of its somewhat vague and evolving requirements.

CEAA is designed to redress these problems. It features greater
clarity and a number of efficiency provisions, such as federal-
provincial harmonization agreements, class screening,
comprehensive study, and mediation.

Several examples of CEAA1s features demonstrate how the Act will
clarify the process and make it more effective.

CEAA makes it very clear that federal authorities who initiate,
fund, grant land or issue specific regulatory approvals for



certain projects will ensure that these proposals undergo EAs
before they proceed.

CEAA clarifies the EA process by supplying more than twenty
detailed definitions of basic terms in order to minimize
misinterpretations of the Act.

Similarly, CEAA carefully specifies which projects are subject to
the Act. The Act applies to two classes of projects: physical
works and physical activities, only those physical works that are
not on by the Exclusion List are covered by the Act. Similarly,
only those physical activities, such as low level flying, on the
Inclusion List are subject to the Act. These provisions will help
reduce the uncertainty experienced under EARP.

The Act stipulates what kind of an EA is required. Almost all
projects subject to the Act would be screened by federal
authorities. This process is similar to screening under EARP
except for two changes. First, the Act eliminates much of the
guesswork in the screening process. Second, it could streamline
screenings of similar projects under the Class Screening
mechanism. This mechanism could alleviate a real bottleneck under

The Act's Comprehensive study List (CSL) identifies the major
projects a federal authority will subject to a more extensive EA.
The CSL will yield a number of benefits, including the
possibility of a federal authority conducting a full EA without
incurring the time and expense of a panel review, and increased
certainty for proponents, investors, and EA administrators.

CEAA will permit more focused, flexible, and consistent public
reviews. More focused because the Act provides greater detail on
the panel review process. More flexible because CEAA introduces a
mediation option to expedite and resolve EA concerns involving a
limited number of issues and participants. More consistent
because CEAA ensures that the Minister of Environment is involved
in all decisions to refer a project to a review panel. This
procedure will safeguard against ill-advised panel referrals.

Disagreements and misunderstandings about the scope of
assessments are cause for continued concern under EARP. The Act
will help eliminate confusion in this area. It clearly identifies
the factors to be considered in conducting an environmental
assessment. CEAA can also work to reduce confusion since it
allows for the development of a regulation to entrench the
principle of "one-project, one-assessment".

The Act will assist decision-makers by spelling out their options
after an EA is completed. CEAA indicates that a project can
proceed once a decision-maker concludes that it is not likely to



cause significant adverse environmental effects. Similarly, a
project can proceed if a decision-maker determines that it is
likely to cause significant adverse environmental effects, but
they can be justified in the circumstances. A project cannot
proceed if a decision-maker determines it has significant adverse
environmental effects that can neither be mitigated nor
justified.

The Act encourages streamlined EAs by enabling federal
authorities to delegate screenings and comprehensive studies to
provinces as well as by promoting joint review panels.

CEAA recognizes that the federal and provincial governments share
responsibility for the environment. It authorizes the Minister of
the Environment to sign harmonization agreements with the
provinces to minimize delays and duplication.

In 1992, the Canadian Council of Ministers of Environment
outlined the framework that has been adopted for harmonization
agreements under CEAA. The federal and provincial governments
have made progress in establishing such agreements. For example,
the Canada-Alberta Agreement for Environmental Assessment
Cooperation was signed in August 1993, and it is already in use.
Work is under way on similar accords with most of the other
provinces. A number of harmonization agreements could well be
finalized and implemented soon.

CEAA contains additional provisions to eliminate duplication in
conducting assessments. For instance, the Act empowers the
Minister of Environment to approve the substitution of another
federal, or land claims, process for a panel review where she is
satisfied that the alternate process meets CEAA's basic
requirements. Discussions continue with land claims authorities
and certain federal regulators on how to achieve substitution.
There is reason to believe that our recent work with the NEB
could culminate in a MOU permitting its process to replace panel
reviews under CEAA.

(b) CEAA's Regulatory Framework

The four regulations needed to implement CEAA are the Law,
Exclusion, Inclusion and Comprehensive Study Lists. The first
three help shape CEAA1s scope, while the CSL identifies the major
projects which will be assessed more fully.

There have been extensive consultations with parliamentarians,
departments, industry, provinces, environmentalists, aboriginals,
and the general public on these regulations over the past 30
months.

The Regulatory Advisory Committee (RAC) has played a key role in
refining the four regulations. RAC is a multi-stakeholder



Committee with representatives from industry - including the
Canadian Nuclear Association, the Mining Association of Canada,
and the Canadian Electrical Association - as well as provinces,
aboriginal groups and environmental organizations.

The proposed regulations were also prepublished in the Canada
Gazette for further public scrutiny during the fall and winter of
1993. The draft regulations are now being reviewed in light of
the comments received from all the parties consulted.

It is expected that other CEAA regulations will be developed on a
priority basis following consultations and discussions. There is
broad support by industry and provinces for a regulation to
ensure that there is only one federal assessment for any given
project. A " one project - one assessment11 regulation is seen as
another way to increase the efficiency of federal EAs. In
addition, just last week RAC stressed that there is a pressing
need for a procedural guideline spelling out time lines for EAs.
It is highly likely that such a guideline will be developed in
the very near future in order to meet this need.

5. Implications for the Nuclear Industry

There are a number of implications for the nuclear industry
flowing from the advent of CEAA and its key regulations.

First, the Act will promote more efficient EAs in the nuclear
industry. Class screening, federal-provincial harmonization
agreements, comprehensive study, and mediation are specific CEAA
provisions that can reduce EA costs and.delays. For example,
mediation could offer a glimmer of hope for projects similar to
the recent Rabbit Lake uranium mining proposal. It may well be
advisable to refer such projects, involving a small number of
issues and concerned groups, to mediation under CEAA for a highly
focused and expedited environmental assessment.

Second, CEAA will supply greater clarity for EAs of federal
projects. These clarifications will generate greater legal
certainty which will reduce the need to rely on the courts for
guidance on EA matters. Greater clarity will permit EA
practitioners and administrators to conduct and review
assessments more quickly.

Third, the Act will require us to adjust to its new terms and
procedures. Thus, for example, there will no longer be an
automatic referral list.

There are a number of ways to ease the conversion to CEAA.

It is important that there will be enough time between the Act's
proclamation and its effective date to let all of us get our
bearings and to make the required adjustments. It is very



probable that there will be a "period of grace" between
proclamation and implementation.

similarly, there is a need for federal authorities to apply CEAA
in a consistent manner. CEAA certainly promotes this. In
addition, FEARO is now revising a draft final guide for federal
authorities that will clearly spell out how they can discharge
their responsibilities under CEAA in a timely and cost-effective
manner.

It is recognized that education on CEAA is required to ensure
that we all understand how to work with the Act. CEAA educational
sessions for stakeholders and departments are planned for the
transition period.

6. Conclusion

The increased efficiency and certainty that CEAA will provide are
likely to yield benefits even in the short term. These
improvements will allow for less expensive, and more timely, EAs.

More generally, CEAA will enable us to integrate environmental
concerns into federal decision-making. This will make project
planning in the nuclear industry more predictable and manageable.

Je vous remercie et serais heureux de répondre à vos questions
sur la Loi canadienne sur l'évaluation environnementale ou sur
les principaux règlements qui baliseront son application.
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